BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, October 3, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and John Cody; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Selectmen Mike Yergeau arrived late.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:15 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring (e) legal
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring (e) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Cody, Jordan, Gauthier and Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEALING OF THE NON-PUBLICE MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of October 3, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the September 26, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.

Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending September 29, 2022 in the amount of $156,994.55 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable Manifest for the period ending September 29, 2022 in the amount of $252,710.59 for the town was submitted for approval.

Land Use Change Tax for maps and lots 016—059 in the amount of $3,300.00, 023-093 in the amount of $3,700.00 and 023-102 in the amount of $3,000.00 were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

BUSINESS

FIRE
The Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis submitted his employment agreement to the Board of Selectmen.  There are several modifications that need to be made: Item #8. 48 states need to be specified as it relates to conferences and Item #4. vehicle usage will be rewritten with Chairman Trombley and Chief DeAngelis.  Selectman Cody recused himself from the discussion.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to agree to the Fire Chief agreement as noted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 2-1-0.  Selectman Gauthier voted nay. 
Requests to hire Julia Tennant as a part time EMT at $10.25 an hour on call and $15.00 an hour on a call, Blayke Courtemanche as a part time FF/paramedic at $10.25 an hour on call and $21.00 an hour on a call and Meghan Fanning as a part time paramedic at $10.25 an hour on call and $21.00 an hour on a call were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the requests to hire Julia Tennant as a part time EMT at $10.25 an hour on call and $15.00 an hour on a call, Blayke Courtemanche as a part time FF/paramedic at $10.25 an hour on call and $21.00 an hour on a call and Meghan Fanning as a part time paramedic at $10.25 an hour on call and $21.00 an hour on a call pending background check.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

Request for pay rate increase for Colby Campbell as FF/EMT from $15.00 to $17.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the request for pay rate increase for Colby Campbell as FF/EMT from $15.00 to $17.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis was asked to purge his list of employees if not active.

Selectman Yergeau arrived to the meeting.

7:15 PUBLIC HEARING
Chairman Trombley read the public hearing notice regarding the acceptance the Highway Block Grant Aid from the State of New Hampshire in the amount of $157,248.07.  
DPW Director Dennis Koch and Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold attended the Public Hearing   to answer any questions.  Selectman Gauthier asked what the money would be used for.  Mr. Reinhold would like to use the money to purchase box culverts in anticipation of flooding on Shirkin Road.  The remainder of the money will be used to pave roads.  Any unspent funds will be encumbered with a purchase order.  The grant is exclusive for road projects.
Chairman Trombley opened the public hearing to the public, as there was none, the Public Hearing was closed.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the State of New Hampshire Highway Block Grant Aid in the amount of $157,248.07.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

RECREATION

Request for Pay Rate increases for Before and After School/Summer Camp Jr. Staff, Robert Bizzaro and Dylan Dulong from $12.50 to $13.00 a hour, Nicola Albro and Avie Blakney from $12.00 to $12.50 an hour were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the request for pay rate increases for Before and After School/Summer Camp Jr. Staff, Robert Bizzaro and Dylan Dulong from $12.50 to $13.00 an hour, Nicola Albro and Avie Blakney from $12.00 to $12.50 an hour.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Yergeau abstained.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
BUDGET REVIEW –Highway, Transfer Station and Highway Building. 
DPW Director Dennis Koch and Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold reviewed the 2023 budget.
In the highway general fund budget, the heating fuel was lowered to $100 since they burn waste oil from the department and transfer station.  The cleaning service was discussed as it has increased.  The need for a land line phone is for safety reasons and the cell service in the garage is poor.  This budget now includes the Keefe Building site for doors, furnace and lighting.
The Highway Department hauling services will now be reflected in the equipment rental line.  The Selectmen would like to see a breakdown on monies spent this year for Vehicle Maintenance/ Repairs and for other line spending.  DPW Director Dennis Koch asked for clarification if a 6-wheel dump truck and/or sidewalk plow should be in the budget or a warrant article.  After the discussion, no decision was finalized.
The Street Lighting Budget was approved.

Salaries for the Part Time Transfer Station employees need to be reviewed before final numbers can be approved.  The security line decreased as the purchase has been completed and continued maintenance is budgeted. The groundwater monitoring increase is due to the State adding more enhanced testing. The Selectman stressed the need for spending lines to be broken down for review.
Mr. Koch mentioned the roof on the garage needs to be redone.  Town Administrator Dodge 
said there is enough money in the General Building Fund to have that fixed this year.  Mr. Reinhold will have a purchase order next week for the roof.  He will get prices for a shingle roof and metal roof.

There was a discussion regarding the need for a new compactor and can at the Transfer Station.  Mr. Koch asked if it should it be added to the budget or should there be a warrant article.  Chairman Trombley would like to see a warrant article.  It almost passed last year and with the lines at the Transfer Station, residents should support the article.
For full details refer to the ETV tape.

CONSOLIDATED COMMUNICATIONS SETTELMENT

Chairman Trombley explained the town agreed on a settlement with Consolidated Communications to pay a total sum of $213,680.00 in two installments.  The first installment was due on April 1, 2022 and has been paid.  The second installment is due on or before Jan 1, 2023.  The town is in a position to pay the second installment now in the amount of $106,840.00.  This will be paid from the Town’s overlay.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve payment to Consolidated Communications in the amount of $106,840.00 before the end of the year.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Dodge told the Selectmen that Scott Marsh has completed the MS-1 report that is used to set the tax rate.  There is still time to make changes but this will get us in the queue with the state.    
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the MS-1 report as submitted by Assessor Scott Marsh.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Dodge reminded the board the next meeting is on Tuesday due to the holiday.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg will be filling in for the Town Administrator to review budgets.  Next week will be the Town Clerk and Tax Collector’s budget and some smaller budgets.  On the 17th the library and recreation will deliver their budgets. 
Town Administrator Dodge asked for suggestions for the sign on the Mill Street Bridge so he can request some pricing.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to have a sign quote for “Charles “Charlie” Goodspeed Memorial Bridge” made of cast iron (or bronze) that is 2 sided and affixed to the bridge with a support pole.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Dodge has been notified there will be an increase in price on the chassis of the new ambulance.  Selectman Jordan will talk about that more during his report.
Town Administrator Dodge wished every one well for the next 2 meetings as he will be on vacation.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier asked if ERRCO was still paying tipping fees and up to date on payments.  
Finance Director Lisa Fogg assured him they were.
Selectmen Gauthier discussed Christmas Eve, Christmas Day, New Year’s Eve and New Year’s Day schedule for the Transfer Station.  It is still a couple months away but falls on a weekend so an alternate schedule should be made.  Town Administrator Dodge will discuss the schedule with DPW Director Dennis Koch and Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold.
Selectman Mike Yergeau

No report.

Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody asked if there was a town ordinance for digital displays on electric signs.  The sign on Main Street was very bright.
Selectman Cody said he and Selectman Jordan would be having their meeting with the Fire Department regarding salaries.  Pricing in the budget needs to reflect uniforms and boots.

Selectmen Bob Jordan
Selectman Jordan updated the board on the increased cost of the new ambulance.   Due to the price of steel the price has risen by $10,000.  There is a contract in place but the company seems to be passing the increase on to the customer.
Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley explained Barbara Richter from NHACC attended the recent Conservation Committee meeting to explain the LUCT Funds and how they can be restructured.  The Committee was going to have a warrant article asking for 100% contribution but will now recommend to the Budget Committee a 50/50 contribution with no cap.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Meeting adjourned at 10:10 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

Mike Yergeau, Selectman

_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman
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